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Biography 
 

 
I am a Gold and Silversmith currently working in Kent in the south of England. After Studying 
at the Glasgow School of Art from 2007 until 2011 I continued my education at the 
contemporary Jewellery School Alchimia in Florence, Italy, with professor Ruudt Peters, 
completing this course in 2012.  
 
Since graduating I have established a workshop where I work on jewellery and silversmithing 
projects, commissions and research. I work as a Technical Instructor at the Royal College of 
Art in London and also for the award winning goldsmith Jesper Velling in Adisham near 
Canterbury in Kent. 
 
I have won awards for my work including the Best New Design Award at Goldsmiths Fair, 
London in 2016. I have taught in several institutions throughout the UK and abroad including 
the University of Hertfordshire and Bishopsland Educational Trust and Alchimia Contemporary 
Jewellery School in Florence. I have recently become a trade freeman of the Worshipful 
Company of Gold and Silver Wyre Drawers.  
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British goldsmithing 
 

 
Britain has a rich goldsmithing tradition and maintains a strong and supportive industry. 
It has also had the positive impact of many influences and cultural exchanges throughout history 
and has access to exceptional craftsmanship in a range of disciplines to support and compliment 
the craft. The craft continues to be taught through apprentiships and skilled in house training as 
well as through the great many art colleges offering both Bachelor and Masters degree level 
courses. There are further departments offering PhD and research opportunities, continuing to 
develop Jewellery education as an intellectually as well as practically engaging discipline. 
 
British skills are supported locally as well as internationally, being recognised as some of the 
best in the world. Guilds such as the Worshipful Company of Goldsmiths and the Worshipful 
company of Gold and Silver Wyre Drawers are continuing to promote new work and the 
continued teaching of gold and silversmithing skills. Among many others, institutions such as 
the Crafts Council, The Incorporation of Goldsmiths and organisations such as the 
Contemporary British Silversmiths are also integral to supporting the industry, promoting 
exceptional skills and maintaining the trade. 
 
It is a vibrant industry that I have found to encourage refinement and personal development 
whilst still being receptive to the skills and tastes presented via travel, research and personal 
critical enquiry. This is fertile ground for the dissemination of findings from the Churchill 
Fellowship. 
 
 
Why this Churchill Fellowship to Italy? 
 
I have maintained a connection with Italy since studying in Florence, returning there to teach as 
well as to participate in exhibitions and events. I have also visited this rich and invigorating 
country to investigate its history, specifically its artistic and goldsmithing traditions.  
 
This WCMT funding was a unique opportunity to immerse myself into this goldsmithing 
tradition, to build on connections I have already made but primarily to learn more about the 
unbroken chain of exceptional goldsmithing that has been produced there over the millennia. 
The quality of the work, from ancient Etruscan masterpieces, right through to the 
contemporary goldsmiths of Padua display inventive and artistic qualities channelled via 
exceptional technical knowledge and a deep love and respect for the qualities and characteristics 
of gold.  
 
This Report will demonstrate the positive effects that I have experienced by viewing Italian 
jewellery, visiting the workshops and goldsmiths who make contemporary work and visiting 
museums holding collections of ancient jewellery. As well as documenting where visited, I aim 
to demonstrate the importance of seeing the work first hand and the observations I made whilst 
in Italy.  
 
How I documented  
 
Whilst I was travelling I documented the trip with a sketchbook, camera and a journal, keeping 
notes of what I did each day, who I visited and where I went. 
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Ancient 
 
 
A significant aim of this Churchill Fellowship was to study the gold work of the Etruscans, an 
important and powerful Ancient civilisation living in central Italy from 7th-4th century BC. The 
virtuosic accomplishments of the Etruscan goldsmiths are widely renowned and are respected 
as some of the great examples of the goldsmiths craft of antiquity. 
 
Prior to embarking on my Churchill Fellowship I had the pleasure to visit the British Museum’s 
exceptional Etruscan collection, kindly arranged by the curator Dr Judith Swaddling. I was able 
to have a close viewing of a selection of gold pieces in their collection with Nigel Meeks of the 
Department of Scientific Research in the museum who has a great experience and knowledge of 
ancient metalwork. I had the privilege to observe the work alongside him under the museum’s 
Scanning Electron Microscope. It was fascinating to view the work with the guidance of such 
experienced and generous people, who could explain more of the ancient context surrounding 
the jewellery, as well as the scientific and technical analysis of the work, resulting in a wide-
ranging introduction into Etruscan jewellery.  
 
As well as introducing me to one of the exceptional Etruscan collections in the UK, this gave 
me an essential introduction to the Etruscans goldwork and culture. Whilst on the Churchill 
Fellowship this allowed a suitably informed dialogue with etruscologists, academics as well as 
the goldsmiths and jewellers whom I visited. This also resulted in me giving the Barker Etruscan 
Lecture 2018, the first non archaeologist to have the honour of giving the lecture.  
 
The fine aesthetic sensibilities, the tremendous technical achievements and the sensitive 
material qualities are the aspects of Etruscan goldwork that I find extremely interesting. The 
liveliness and lightness in the work seems to be in tune with the contemporary reports of the 
Etruscans being a deeply religious, passionate and pleasure loving civilisation, but also large and 
wealthy enough to support a skilled and disciplined craft industry.  
 
Included here is an introduction to a selection of techniques or characteristics used by the 
Etruscan goldsmiths that I have focused on over my Churchill Fellowship.   
 
Granulation 
 
Granulation is a technique of applying small granules of metal, usually gold but also silver, onto 
a base surface, or the joining of these granules together. The technique as recognised now to be 
accomplished by using a copper rich solution combined with a natural glue, such as gum Arabic, 
which when placed between the two, or more, gold elements and heated, changed the alloy on 
the surface of the gold to a lower melting point, which melts and joins the parts together. The 
process has ancient origins but the Etruscans mastered this technique, applying granules of an 
exceptionally fine size, down to 0.1mm in diameter. The Etruscans precision, along with the 
quality for the design and artistic application, transcends the technical and becomes 
exceptionally beautiful. 
 
The following photos show different applications of granulation. The overleaf piece, in the 
Vatican Museums shows masterful pattern making, the zig zag lines made up of granulation. 
The three beads below, in the Etruscan Acadamy Museum in Cortona, are each covered in 
‘dust’ granulation, so fine as to create a velvety texture over the metal.  
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Detail ‘zig zag’ pattern granulation in middle section of large Fibula– from the Regolini Galassi tomb – 

675-650BC - Gregorian Museum – Vatican 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Dust granulation on the surface of gold beads - 6th century BC - Etruscan Academy Museum – Cortona 
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Modelling   
 
 
The quality of the Etruscans ability to model and three dimensionally manipulate metal is 
astonishing. Their bronze casting and working abilities were renowned across the ancient world 
with much of the exceptional goldsmithing paralleling this virtuosic three dimensionality.  
There is evidence of work made using stamping and pressing. This would require cutting out a 
mould in stone or metal or making a punch of the appropriate design before pressing the gold 
into the mould or punching the gold with the punch to gain the shape.  
 
The use of small chisels to slowly hammer the metal into shape, a technique commonly referred 
to as repousse and chasing, is also used to virtuosic effect. The range of techniques and the use 
of separate processes in single pieces achieves work that really celebrates its three dimensional 
presence whilst creating works that are complete and harmonious in their design.  
 
The image below is of one of three gold ‘Bulla’ pendants in the Vatican Museum. It 
demonstrates a remarkable use of repousse, to create considerable depth from the metal sheet, 
but also dynamism and personality in the people and animals. The metal is worked extremely 
sensitively, both technically as not to punch through the thin sheet, but also in quality of surface 
finish and texture. The delicacy of the surface of gold demonstrates considerable technical 
ability but also extreme care and sensitivity.  
 
The overleaf image of an earring in the Archaeological Museum in Perugia, shows a capacity to 
model three dimensionally. The large hook at the top, the head and the beads below are hollow 
and delicately modelled prior to being further enriched and decorated. This is a work that is 
considered, intricate and complex requiring considerable skill to make so beautifully.  
 

 
 
 

Gold Bulla pendant – 4th Century BC - Gregorian Museum – Vatican 
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Etruscan Gold Earring 3rd-2nd century BC – National Museum of Archaeology - Perugia 
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Wire  
 
There is a prolific use of wire in ancient jewellery. The modern use of wire requires a piece of 
metal to be rolled into a rod before being ‘drawn’ or pulled through subsequently smaller holes 
in a steel or carbide ‘drawplate’. Ancient wire could be made by hammering out very thin 
sheets of gold before being cut into thin strips. These strips are then twisted into ‘wires’, 
noticeable in Etruscan work under a microscope by the coiled edge running along them. Wires 
were also patterned by rolling into indented formers or pressing into patterned blocks creating 
‘beaded wire’. Making these wires of extraordinary thinness is truly remarkable, but the 
Etruscans were able to use and applying it with such skill, making chains that are as flexible as 
woven fabric and applying filigree work of extraordinary fineness. 
 
The image below is of a group of jewellery in the Archeological Museum in Florence. The two 
bracelets are made up of filigree wires of considerable thinness, bent repeatedly and then joined 
together creating the pattern but also the structure to make the bracelets. This ability to make, 
then work and join together the wires, either using solder or a similar method to the 
granulation, is remarkable.  
 
This is also shown in the overleaf image of a pair of ‘a baule’ earings, with wires being used to 
create patterns and motifs, but also forming the structure of the earing. The three 
dimensionality created by the wire is of notable interest to me, the consistent development of 
the work in physical space, even on a microscopic scale never ceases to impress me. 
 
The lower image overleaf shows contemporary Goldsmith Giovanni Corvaja drawing down 
wire by hand using a drawplate.  
 

 
 
 
Gold Etruscan Jewellery – Fine wire work on the bracelets – National Archaeological Museum of Florence 
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‘a baule’ earrings – example of wire work – National Archaeological Museum of Tarquinia 
 
 

 
 

Giovanni Corvaja Drawing down wire by hand in his workshop in Todi 
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These techniques are well documented and often the Museums displaying the work had some 
information on the techniques specific to the works on display such as this example from the 
Villa Guilia in Rome explaining some of the techniques used in some of the jewellery found in 
‘La Tomba Degli Ori’. 
 

 
 
 
My Fellowship was planned as an introduction to these techniques as well as gaining an insight 
into their place in Italian tradition continued today by contemporary goldsmiths. Before I went, 
it was the technical elements within the Etruscan jewellery that I had planned to focus on. 
However, by visiting and studying the wide range of jewellery, it became clear that the 
techniques were deeply interwoven with the design, the material used as well as the 
iconography and adornment across the work. It has been useful to identify the separate 
techniques but I found it essential to then review the work as a whole. It is the sensitive and 
artistic application of these techniques that gives the Etruscan jewellery the presence and 
physical majesty that it is renowned for.  
 
These are also techniques that developed naturally. The work clearly responds to the natural 
world, as well as acute observations of the physical results of heating and manipulating metal, 
used in an organised and disciplined way. The jewellery draws on these observations and 
channels this into the work, regularly fulfilling the works function as a wearable piece of 
jewellery.  
 
The Churchill Fellowship has also been an opportunity to see crafts and artefacts in other 
mediums including ceramics, sculpture, glass, ivory and amber carving as well as other 
metalworking techniques highlighting the vast skills in all disciplines across the ancient world.  
 
This Report proceeds to look at the Museums I visited and the jewellery I was able to view in 
each place. I also then show visits to jewellers throughout Italy and the impact that this has had 
on my work and understanding of Italian Goldsmithing.  "
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Museums 
 
 
 
All of the Etruscan jewellery that I was able to see was held in museums. It was important for 
me to visit many different museums ranging in scale from the large collections in the Vatican, 
to the smaller provincial museum such as the Archaeological Museum in Fiesole or the small 
museums attached to tomb complexes in Orvieto and Perugia. I was also able to have insightful 
conversations with curators and staff about the origins of the museums and Etruscan collections 
as well as talking to students and goldsmiths about the impact the museums have had on them 
and their work. 
 
 
Rome  
 
In Rome I arranged to meet Dr Maurizio Sannibale curator in the department of Etruscan-Italic 
antiquities in the Vatican, who generously opened up the rooms of jewellery and gold work in 
the Gregorian Etruscan Museums for me to see. The works in this collection are astonishing, 
the quality and scale of the pieces are exceptional with prime examples in the repousse ‘Bulla’ 
pendants I mentioned earlier, a large oak leaf wreath as well as exceptional quality of 
granulation and large, opulent and expressive earrings as shown in the image below. Seeing this 
work in such beautiful condition was further evidence of both the quality of the Etruscans 
technical ability as well as their generation of a rich and expressive aesthetic language resulting 
in work that was ambitious and beautiful. 
 
 

 
 

Earrings – Gregorian Museum – Vatican  
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The room itself was quite dark with the jewellery being lit by spotlight, which brought out the 
shine and glisten of the gold. It made me realise the importance of all the ornament and 
complexity of surface in some of the work, as when these pieces were made the only sources of 
light would be flame or sunlight, both of which highlight and resonate with the quality and 
surface of gold in a natural and beautiful way. 
 
The Gregorian museums also house the finds from the Regolini-Galassi tomb in Cerveteri, a 
particularly rich tomb discovered intact in 1836. This is an exceptional example, not least 
because of the unique gold masterpieces, but as an insight into the practices used in 19th century 
archaeology at a time of great renewal and interest in ancient aesthetics and cultures.  
 
The following two pages show images of two of the finds. The first is a large necklace and the 
amount of detail in the work is remarkable. The modelling in the fastening, the regularity and 
precision of the two chains, the large pendants each with fine granulation detailing around the 
amber as well as regular and sophisticated modelling around the bases would individually 
require incredible skill to make. To be represented in a single piece in this way is remarkable.  
 
The second image displays a large fibula or plaque. The granulation across the central elements 
is incredibly even and fine and also on the many little lions in rows across the lower section, 
each hollow and also detailed with granulation is an impressive masterpiece of the Etruscan 
goldsmith. It demonstrates also that even in the increase in scale of the jewellery, the level of 
precision and detail is maintained.  
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Necklace – from the Regolini Galassi tomb – Gregorian Museum – Vatican  
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Fibula – from the Regolini Galassi tomb – Gregorian Museum – Vatican 
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The Villa Giulia, as well as the Villa Poniatowski, in Rome is the main centre for the display and 
research of Etruscan work. It is an astonishing museum with a great number of works covering 
the Etruscan civilisation across the whole of Etruria, further highlighting the range and scale of 
the work the Etruscans created. The collection of jewellery in the museum is remarkable, 
containing some incredible pieces. The range of style is also impressive and it further reminds 
me the scale and longevity of the Etruscan culture with the different types of jewellery evolving 
over the centuries it flourished. The museum also had a great range of other works in many 
mediums as it is a centre for research into all areas of Etruscan culture.  
 
They also house the unparalleled Castellani collection, a donation of their collection of 
antiquities including a great number of pieces of ancient jewellery as well as masterpieces made 
by the prestigious Italian firm whose work I will mention again later in the report. The photo 
below shows one half of the display of the jewelery collection.  
 
It was a chance to view some pieces that I had seen in books and photographs so to see the 
fineness and delicacy in real life was invaluable. This helped me to further appreciate the 
balance between the decoration and the construction of the work, the granulation or fine wire 
work being an aesthetically considered physical element within the work, far from being an 
after thought.  
 
 

 
 
 

The Castellani Collection – Villa Giulia - Rome 
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Naples 
 
 
I visited the National Archaeological Museum in Naples, which despite not having their finest 
jewellery on display at the time of my visit had an astonishing collection of other mediums in a 
notably refined space. The museum houses incredible achievements in sculpture, painting and 
architecture from Pompeii and Herculaneum.  
 
They also have a collection displaying the unquestionably important art of cameo and intaglio 
stone cutting which is as ancient and influential a craft as any I could have seen and their 
collection is globally recognised as being of exceptional quality. It was extremely valuable to 
see this collection and other examples of fine stone cutting during the trip as it they were often 
set into many exceptional pieces of jewellery. This highlighted a cross over of disciplines still in 
practice today, and certainly influencing jewellers such as Castellani who I will focus on later. 
Also, the exceptional modelling and drawing skills of the craftsmen who made this work was 
paralleled in the goldsmiths work of the same time.  
 
The image below is taken in a room of bronze sculptures. The quality of the modelling and 
finish of the work is incredible and the space and subsequently the display of the work was 
expansive and generous inviting an effortless and enjoyable viewing of the work. This was 
consistent through the whole museum. 
 

 
 

Bronze sculptures – National Archaeological Museum in Naples 
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Perugia   
 
 
Perugia is an ancient city with a well preserved medieval and renaissance centre built on 
foundations of Etruscan origin, as was described to me whilst on a tour of the excavations under 
the San Lorenzo Cathedral and demonstrated above ground by the vast surviving Etruscan arch, 
through which a road is still used to travel into the city centre. The National Archaeological 
Museum of Umbria, held in an old monastic complex was a wealth of information on the 
Etruscan and ancient cultures of surrounding Umbria.  
 
The quality of their collection of jewellery was extensive; the image below shows a part of one 
of the cases of jewellery with a wide range of earrings in a similar model but demonstrating 
different variations within that style. There were also notable pairs of ‘a baule’ earrings 
displayed together welcoming close comparisons between the wide varieties of techniques used 
across a similar style of object. 
 
 

 
 
 

Etruscan Gold Jewellery – National Museum of Archeology – Perugia 
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Etruscan Gold Jewellery – National Museum of Archeology – Perugia 
 
 

This range of jewellery brought with it an invaluable opportunity to study the technical 
processes involved in making a piece, but also to think about the reasons behind the choices, 
from an aesthetic consideration as well as a structural or mechanical decision.  
 
I spent some time looking at the earrings in the image below, specifically the ridges that 
separate the surface into the sections that contain the small domes. The interior ridges are made 
up of a long thin strip, presumably cut from a sheet, folded in a concertina, in a style often used 
in other examples on display. In this example it is then bent around to fit the cylindrical surface 
of the earring. 
 
The spring like nature of the construction accommodates this curve very well, and it would be 
quite easy to fit without any filing or shaping. I can also imagine that it is also quite strong, 
creating a mesh and a frame that strengthens the piece. These walls also add an aesthetic 
lightness, being able to see right though them from one side, but they have the appearance of 
solidity from the top without adding barely any weight. In terms of the precision, accuracy and 
skill of the Etruscan goldsmith these earrings are extremely good examples especially as they 
are quite small, about 13-14mm wide. 
 
Being able to take the time and study these earrings was a particularly valuable moment. It 
highlighted that although seeing many examples of beautiful work is invaluable, focusing on one 
piece and exploring the parts within it has many benefits. This is also testament to the Etruscan 
jewellery that it can easily withstand this kind of analysis and focus, its quality is extraordinary 
and continues to impress the more it is studied.  
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‘a baule’ earrings – National Museum of Archeology – Perugia 
 

 
 
 

‘a baule’ earrings – National Museum of Archeology – Perugia 
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Florence  
 
The National Archaeological Museum in Florence is a historically important institution for 
research and scholarship, holding famous works as well as extensive collections in all mediums. 
The pieces of jewellery in the museum were of exceptional quality and many of which had fine 
granulation which gave me a great deal of time to reflect on the varying qualities in different 
pieces and the styles across the works.  
 
The Etruscan goldsmiths did not invent the technique of granulation but they certainly raised it 
to a superior level of precision, both in terms of fineness of granule and ambition of the work. 
They were also masterful in their design, establishing harmony with the other more physical 
elements within the work as the image below of a gold Fibula shows. The balance and 
sophistication of proportion on the finest work is interwoven with the techniques used to 
construct the jewellery.  
 

 
 
 
Etruscan Gold Fibula – exceptional example of gold granulation - The National Archaeological Museum in 

Florence 
 

Granulation is often seen as a form of decoration but it is a very three dimensional process, 
despite being on a tiny scale. The granules are not scratched into the surface, but placed on top 
of a base sheet, put in rows or made into little mounts. This creates space that allows the gold 
beneath to shine through as well as light reflect around the granules which creates a vibrant and 
unique effect. The aesthetic impact of granulation would have been really remarkable when 
worn when these pieces were first made.  
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Granulation is also in a way quite a natural technique. If metal is heated up, especially tiny 
pieces like these, it curls up into a ball, a natural reaction to what the metal does under enough 
heat to melt it. It is also a naturally occurring motif, in plants, in stamen and other natural 
objects that would appear to have been very important in Etruscan life. It seems to be a 
celebration of the natural qualities of metal as well as being a supreme example of ancient 
goldsmiths reacting and closely observing the natural environment they were living and 
working in. 
"
The pieces in the image below show the response to the natural world that I mention here, 
paralleled with a sensitive reaction to the metals properties, which combine to make work of 
remarkable harmony.  
 
The Florence Archaeological museum also had beautiful pieces of granulation in silver including 
the fibula in the image on the following page. The precision and ambition of the piece, in an 
arguably more difficult material to work in, was very interesting to see and to consider the 
possibilities of the technique. 
 
There were also examples of jewellery that were exceptional for their modelling and surface 
techniques other than granulation and a piece in the lower image on the following page 
demonstrates this. Sometimes granulation could be used to cover up areas that are perhaps not 
as precise, or an accident has made a hole in the metal, but this is a burnished and beautifully 
modelled piece of jewellery with a smooth and even surface which is hard to achieve. I 
particularly like the styles and shapes and is an opportunity to reflect on a the jewellery beyond 
the technique, wondering how an aesthetic like this came about, whether it was from the 
function of the fibula to hold a cloak, if it is a goldsmiths style or if it was the fashion of the 
time?   

 

 
 
 

Etruscan Gold Jewellery - The National Archaeological Museum in Florence 
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Etruscan Silver fibula - example of fine modelling and granulation in Silver - The National Archaeological 

Museum in Florence 
 
 

 
 
 

Etruscan gold fibula - Burnished gold surface - The National Archaeological Museum in Florence 
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Amid Florence’s wealth of museums the Bargello Museum and the Opifico delle Pietre Dure 
were invaluable for me to visit to observe other examples of the wide range of artistic 
disciplines active in Italy. The Bargello held great works of sculpture and jewellery from 
Medieval and Renaissance collections, including notable works by Donatello, Giambologna as 
well as Cellini, whose sculptures reflected his intricate and precise work and training as a 
goldsmith in Florence. It also described the importance for many sculptures and artists of their 
original training in goldsmithing and the impact this had. 
 
The Opifico delle Pietre Dure is an evolution of the laboratory started by the Medici Family in 
1588, and still houses the workshops currently working on production and restoration of Pietre 
Dure work. The image below shows the museum display presenting raw materials, exceptional 
examples of the work, test pieces and training exercises, technical drawings and also the tools 
used to make the Pietre Dure introducing me to the importance and legacy of this typically 
Florentine discipline. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Display of work benches and stone samples - Opifico delle Pietre Dure – Florence 
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Arezzo 
 
 
The Gaius Cilnius Maecenas National Archaeological Museum in Arezzo is a large local 
museum, housed in a 14th century monastery built on the ruins of a Roman amphitheatre. The 
museum held a great deal of work, including a fine pair of ‘a baule’ earrings as shown in the 
image below, as well as extensive collections of Greek vases and Etruscan urns. In the museum 
was also a rare portrait in chrysography shown in the image on the following page. This is a 
technique of painting in gold which whilst not a strict example of goldsmithing, certainly served 
as a reminder of the important developments of allied luxury crafts alongside the maturing of 
the goldsmithing tradition. 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Etruscan Gold ‘a baule’ Earrings – Gaius Cilnius Maecenas National Archaeological Museum - Arezzo 
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Masterpiece in chrysography – gold leaf on glass - Gaius Cilnius Maecenas National Archaeological 
Museum - Arezzo 
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Cortona 
 
 
A museum that I was heavily recommended to visit was the Etruscan Academy Museum in 
Cortona, a beautiful town in eastern Tuscany. This has been a core institution for Etruscan 
study, being founded in 1727 and can act as much as a historical record for the study of ancient 
Italy and a record for the history of Cortona. Held in the beautiful Palazzo Casali it has many 
floors showing very important pieces including a famous bronze lamp, a masterpiece in 
Etruscan bronze casting and also jewellery of exceptional quality with some of the finest 
granulation I saw on the entire Churchill Fellowship. This was represented by the Beads that I 
have an image of in the introduction, but the other pieces in the museum display, in the image 
below, are also exceptional.  
 
A Filbula from Vulci in the museum modelled in the shape of a type of cat was also extremely 
notable and I have presented an image of it on the following page. Its modelling, the capacity 
for personality to be displayed in the gold, is truly remarkable and again demonstrated the flair 
for absorbing the natural world into the jewellery they made.  
 
Cortona is also home to museums presenting exceptional paintings and sculpture as well as 
local ancient tombs and archaeological sites. Cortona also maintains an extremely engaging 
programme of contemporary cultural activity staging events and exhibitions throughout the 
year. This is a fine example of the celebration of ancient work and tradition, combined with 
excitement and contemporary enthusiasm. 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Etruscan Gold Jewellery - Etruscan Academy Museum Cortona 
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Gold Fibula from Vulci - Etruscan Academy Museum – Cortona 
 

 
 
 

Interior - Etruscan Academy Museum – Cortona 
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Tarquinia 
 
I have presented Tarquinia as a separate example to highlight the joy I got from visiting a local 
museum intrinsically linked to the archeological area nearby. It also further highlighted the 
richness of the whole Etruscan culture, the quality of craftsmanship that was available and 
supported in their time. This also presents the impact that this culture has had right through to 
the present day, the pride the local populations feel for their historical past and the beautiful 
environments they live in.   
 
Whilst in Rome I visited Tarquinia to visit the famous painted Etruscan tombs located on the 
Monterozzi Necropolis outside the town. Having read about these in the accounts of Etruria by 
George Dennis and DH Lawrence and other Etruscan books, it was a pleasure to see for myself 
the extremely sensitive and delicate depictions of life painted in the tombs. However, I had not 
expected to be so deeply moved by the experience of seeing them first hand. As shown in the 
images below the quality of the painting is often precise and exact and the observant detail in 
the subjects is profoundly clear. Equally important was to walk around the area above ground, 
to see the land and views of surrounding, modern day Lazio and consider the importance of this 
landscape to the Etruscans.  
 
The National Archaeological museum of Tarquinia is home to work found in the nearby tombs 
and surrounding areas. It displays a great wealth of work, including ivories, bronzes and 
ceramics typical of the Etruscans. Held in the Palazzo Vitelleschi, the collection of gold 
Jewellery in the museum was an extraordinary opportunity to see such masterful pieces 
alongside other exceptional work in other mediums. The lower image on the following page 
shows the large hall with the jewellery cases on the right. 
 

 
 
 

‘Tomb of the Lionesses’ - Monterozzi Necropolis – Tarquinia 
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‘Tomb of the hunting and fishing’ - Monterozzi Necropolis - Tarquinia 
 
 

 
 
 

Interior view - The National Archaeological museum of Tarquinia – Jewellery cases 
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The museum had a wide range of goldwork, including earrings and rings as well as necklaces of 
beads and pendants, all precisely modelled and formed. This three dimensionality further 
highlights the Etruscans capacity for modelling but personally it also demonstrated the joy 
generated by the working and engaging with space. I feel this is completely interwoven into the 
work of the Etruscans. Jewelery is out in the open, worn on the body and looked at from all 
sides and I consistently witnessed examples of Etruscan jewellery that celebrates this. The 
image below shows the large number of ‘a baule’ earrings that I was able to view in the 
Museum in Tarquinia. 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Etruscan Gold Jewellery – ‘a baule’ earrings - The National Archaeological museum of Tarquinia 
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The Beads in the necklace in the image below could have been made by using Repousse for 
modelling the detailed work or perhaps pressed first into a mould and then also finished by 
repousse. Often observing the work in the museums meant I could get a good idea of how I 
might make the work again, but handling the pieces would have given a much richer insight into 
the process.  
 

 
 
 

Etruscan Gold Jewellery – Necklace- The National Archaeological museum of Tarquinia 
 
As a goldsmith it is often easy to be concerned with the way a piece has been made, but the 
more I looked at the Etruscan work, the range of techniques at their disposal certainly 
reminded me that as goldsmiths they were aiming to achieve a result and I would assume they 
used what they felt to be the most appropriate and efficient methods for each piece. The work 
is often exquisitely made and resonates with an authentic vision of the craftsman, generating a 
harmony between what they wanted to make and the methods they used to make it.  
 
This is an important point for me to draw on, that the technique allows the piece to be made, 
and whilst is still an interesting focus of study, its in its application that the techniques beauty 
and quality is unveiled.  
 
Visiting Tarquinia was a very important experience, similar examples of which were to be 
repeated throughout the trip. I observed work unique to a specific place that is fixed in its 
environment, as well as a museum that focused on the research, conservation and promotion of 
the close surroundings. It is also a city deeply connected to its environment and the work 
produced there is unique to it. This is a specific location of incredible influence and the quality 
of the artistic treasures of Tarquinia were celebrated by many of the goldsmiths I visited on the 
rest of the Churchill Fellowship. It is an extraordinary privilege to have caught a small glance of 
an ancient culture, unique to this place, but one that continues to be treasured today.  
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Museum Conclusion 
 
 
Visiting the museums and seeing the surrounding landscapes and locations have been essential in 
order learn about the development of the cultures in Italy. As well as studying the Museum 
collections, I cannot overstate how important observing and encountering the landscapes, 
towns and cities have been in this learning process. Details in the architecture and buildings are 
often unique to individual cities but they join together to form a picture of Italy proud of its 
artistic and skilled heritage. These distinctive environments have had an impact on the lives of 
all the people living and working there as well as the artists and goldsmiths, from the Etruscans 
to the present day. Visiting these places and considering their impact reinforced my Churchill 
Fellowship and supported the objects with a significant and personal context. The importance 
and pride in Italy for beauty and landscape is continued today with its legacy being constantly 
revisited with respect for the past and engagement with the present. 
 
 
This range of museums highlighted to me, the importance of the Etruscan culture, the mastery 
and skill of the goldsmiths, as well as introductions to other moments in Italian history as a 
source of great inspiration and pride for goldsmiths in Italy today. I had been aware of the 
Etruscans level of skill, but the depth of my appreciation, reinforced by a wider understanding 
of the culture, has been dramatically enhanced. This has also been a result of making contact 
with staff whose enthusiasm and knowledge for their subject is extremely important. This has 
been a great benefit of the Churchill Fellowship and I aim to build on these connections with 
the museums and institutions that can then be utilised and expanded on in the future. 
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Castellani 
 
 
Castellani are a jewellery firm of exceptional importance in the exploration of ancient Italian 
Goldsmithing as well as for their prominent place in the recent history of jewellery. I have 
already introduced them mentioning their donation of substantial collections to the Villa Giulia 
in Rome and their place as a jewellery firm of exceptional quality maintained by several 
generations of the Castellani Family. The image below shows the second row of cases in the 
collection in the Villa Guilia. I spent a great deal of time looking at their work, its comparisons 
between the ancient examples they had, but also the range of styles and influences that they 
drew on.  
 
As well as creating exceptional jewellery, Castellani were integral to the excavation, study and 
recreation of ancient jewellery. They remade ancient work and created work of similar 
aesthetics after close and rigorous inspection of the work they promoted. This in turn 
promoted original ancient jewellery, stimulating a wider appreciation and understanding of the 
ancient goldsmiths. The donation of their personal collections of antiquities and jewellery to the 
Villa Guilia in Rome has been of incredible importance and legacy to the city and many of the 
goldsmiths I visited spoke highly of the firm and their work. 
 

 
 
 

Castellani Colelction – Villa Giulia - Rome 
 
For me it was interesting to see their pieces recreating ancient work such as the image of the 
fibula on the following page but also others where they had drawn on the aesthetics, styles or 
techniques of these ancient sources and incorporated them into their work. This demonstrates 
an uncompromising and serious study of the ancient work, clearly having handled and inspected 
the original pieces and certainly a desire to learn from and understand the ancient sources. 
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Fibula – Castellani replica of ancient original – Castellani Collection – Villa Giulia – Rome 
 

 
They included cameos in their work such as the two examples below with exceptionally 
modelled boarders in gold. They also set ancient coins into work and made great use of the 
Micro Mosaic industry in Rome. These microscopic masterpieces, often depicting mosaics in 
the Roman churches many of which I saw whilst spending time in Rome, are often beautifully 
incorporated into the jewellery such as the two brooches in the images on the following page. 
 
 

  
 
 

Two brooches with cameos - Castellani Collection – Villa Giulia - Rome 
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Micromosaic brooches – Castellani collection – Villa Giulia - Rome 
 
 

 
 
The quality of the work they made also demonstrates an ambitious and un-compromising 
approach to the goldsmiths craft, applying all the technology available to them at the time, but 
with an observant sensitivity which allowed them to channel the aesthetics of the ancient work 
rather than solely recreate it. The pieces in the image on the following page demonstrate this 
that despite being recreations of famous ancient pieces, they have a crisp aesthetic and material 
quality that is rooted in the time they were made. 
 
Their technical experiments would not lead them to the exact solutions that were used to make 
the ancient work, applying traditional solder rather than using a copper fusing solution for their 
granulation. However, it did lead them to refine the techniques of the time and I am sure 
enhanced the skills of the goldsmiths working for them, making work that was recognised 
internationally as exceptional. I also have enjoyed looking at them as a bridge between ancient 
work, the jewellery of the 19th century and the intellectual impulses regarding antiquities of the 
time and the jewellery of the modern era reinforcing the investigation of jewellery as a 
historically substantial medium for study. 
 
This unique opportunity in Rome seeing the ancient work studied and recreated by Castellani 
along with meeting goldsmiths working in the same tradition today, gave me a richer 
appreciation for the firm, their commitment to the goldsmithing tradition and their 
involvement with the archaeological revival at that time.  
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Castellani Gold Jewellery in the Castellani Collection – Villa Giulia - Rome 
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Dealers and Galleries 
 
Italy is also home to several antique dealers who often participate in extensive research and the 
development of curatorial practices surrounding the work they sell. Visiting Dealers and 
Galleries also acted as an accessible link to 19th Century Jewellery through to the present day, 
having access to view and handle work alongside enthusiastic and knowlegable staff that would 
otherwise be difficult to view.  
 
Allesandra di Castro, in the Piazza di Spagna in Rome exhibits a range of exceptional quality 
antiques and has sold outstanding examples of Castellani jewellery in the past. As well as 
displaying paintings and sculptures, their range of gold boxes, cameos and jewellery from 
antiquity to the present are extremely impressive and it was a pleasure to speak to the staff, in 
their beautiful galleries, about their extensive research into the items they sell. 
 
Eleuteri was also suggested to me as a place to visit, to look at vintage Bulgari and other pieces 
of fine jewellery and goldsmithing. Specialising in jewellery, but also selling gold boxes and 
cases, the quality and range of the work was again an impressive indication of the importance of 
Italian jewellery but also perhaps the importance of jewellery in Italy.  
 
Italy also has a wealth of galleries and shops selling Contemporary and modern Jewellery 
including Antonella Villanova in Florence, Oh My Blue in Venice and Alternatives Gallery in 
Rome who have been presenting work by living Goldsmiths since 1997. These are important 
spaces to show new work but also bringing the work of international goldsmiths into Italy. 
 
Prior to going to Italy I arranged a visit to the Victoria and Albert Museum where curator 
Richard Edgcumbe generously gave me the opportunity to handle and study some of the pieces 
in their collection. I also thank Thomas Holman from Wartskis in London for spending time 
showing me pieces they had of Castellani as well as similar goldsmith and employee of 
Castellani, Giacinto Melillo.  
 
These visits the dealers and Galleries in Italy, reminded me of the discussions about the work of 
Castellani and other Italian goldsmiths with the Staff of Wartski’s in London. This highlighted 
to me the receptive jewellery industry in the UK and the passionate research done by the 
wealth of dealers and galleries there. This led me to include in this report that whilst I am 
exploring Italian goldsmithing and its research, promotion and investigation; the dealers and 
galleries continue to look with great depth and passion at the objects they sell and promote.  
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Goldsmiths 
 
 
By visiting living and working goldsmiths I was able to discuss the impact of ancient work and 
the goldsmithing traditions of the past on contemporary practitioners. I met with goldsmiths 
who have done their own research into Etruscan jewellery. I also visited jewellers who are 
working with more familiar, traditional techniques and individual goldsmiths using jewellery as 
a medium for personal expression. I repeatedly encountered references to the Etruscan 
Jewellery, even if its influence and admiration was not initially obvious.   
 
 
Alessandro Pacini  
 
In Monetepulciano I visited Master goldsmith Alessandro Pacini who kindly met me to show me 
his workshop and his work. He works from the workshop and shop he runs with his wife and 
daughter in Montepulciano where he also experiments and researches Etruscan techniques. He 
has worked with Mr Edilberto Formigli who is an authority on ancient goldsmithing and has 
written extensively on granulation among other techniques.  
 
It was a privilege to visit Mr Pacini and talk about his working methods. I was impressed by his 
dedication to historical research but also the technical virtuosity and material sensitivity 
required to make the work with such uncompromising standards. He showed me different 
techniques he has researched; making Etruscan jewellery with methods and materials that 
would have been available at the time, making tools out of bone, wood and horn. His methods 
of making punches and moulds in clay and bronze to form the three dimensional parts of his 
work were also extremely interesting. The following page shows a photo of his workshop in 
Montepulciano and an ambitious and beautiful necklace he has made. 
 
 He also gave me a tour around Montepulciano, explaining the surrounding landscapes, the 
evidence of local ancient civilisation as well as suggesting other goldsmiths and museums to 
visit. Meeting Mr Pacini was a great example of a goldsmith who demonstrates a rich 
appreciation of craft and skill, interwoven with the histories of the environments surrounding 
him.   
 
 
Akis Goumas 
 
Whilst I was visiting the contemporary jewellery school Alchimia in Florence the Greek 
Goldsmith Akis Goumas was visiting to give a lecture and workshop with the students. I was 
fortunate to attend the lecture he gave on the research and experiments he has been doing in 
Greece, studying and recreating the ancient jewellery in the museums. I was able to talk to him 
about Etruscan gold and learn more about the dynamics and cultures surrounding the 
goldsmiths. Part of his research is investigating the craftspeople that made the work. This is 
shown in the reproduction of tools he makes with materials and techniques available to the 
ancients or based on other tools found in tombs. This was a very fortunate chance to talk to an 
extremely experienced and generous goldsmith who has worked alongside museums and 
archaeologists and who is continuing to inform and expand on the available knowledge.  
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Interior – Alessandro Pacini workshop and shop – Montepulciano 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Gold necklace made by Alessandro Pacini – Alessandro Pacini workshop – Montepulciano 
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Andrea D’Agustino  
 
 
Whilst staying in Padua I travelled to Venice where I visited Mr Andrea D’Agostino in his shop 
and workshop in San Giacomo de l’Orio. I was only able to visit briefly, but it was a pleasure to 
visit a goldsmith who has again been doing ambitious research into technical projects such as 
granulation and also mokume gane, and channelling these techniques into his own designs and 
jewellery. It was clear to see that he was a goldsmith of great experience and has taught and 
trained others in his workshop in Venice. It was also a great example of the use of quite familiar 
techniques and his application of them in a personal and ambitious way, revisiting the 
techniques, understanding the process but still channelling this into his own aesthetic and 
methods. 
 
This is again an important point for me to draw on, viewing techniques as a source of great 
study and research but also channelling these techniques in a creative and original way.  
 
 
Paolo Bernardoni  
 
 
Paolo Bernardoni is a Florentine goldsmith, continuing in his family’s long tradition of 
goldsmithing, as well as teaching as a technician at Alchimia.  It was a pleasure to see his studio, 
see the possibilities of what he could make in the space and the work he was making. Often 
working with wax modelling and casting he also makes work requiring a great deal of skilled 
fabrication in high carot gold and platinum for stores in Florence and Italy, but also for private 
clients. I have included two images of his beautiful workshop in Florence on the following 
pages. 
 
An example of techniques and technology common in Italy is the artisanal production of gold 
alloys in the workshop. Goldsmiths will often start with pure gold, adding silver, copper and 
other metals to make the alloy they need for a particular piece. This is relatively rare in the UK, 
and my experiences of it in Italy have demonstrated the freedom achieved by understanding the 
alloying process, the mechanical properties of various alloys, the colours and hues achieved and 
also the production of high quality materials in the goldsmiths workshop. This is important not 
simply as a historical exercise, or a nostalgic memory of how goldsmithing has been done in the 
past, but as a core understanding of the materials we use and the practical effects of alloying and 
working with metal.  
 
 It was wonderful to talk to Paolo Bernardoni about his work but also his work teaching as all 
the goldsmiths I visited demonstrated desires to pass on the skills they have developed and 
nurture the craft. I have experienced this directly in my work as a goldsmith, being trained and 
guided both at Art School and also whilst working for goldsmiths. I was very pleased to observe 
on my Churchill Fellowship that the goldsmiths I visited had the wish to communicate and teach 
in order to pass on their skills and knowledge. 
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Interior view - Paolo Bernardoni’s Jewellery workshop - Florence 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Interior view - Paolo Bernardoni’s Jewellery workshop – Florence 
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Teaching  
 
Teaching is a fundamental element in the goldsmithing tradition. The way the skills are passed 
on and working out the best way to do so is a subject that I am sure has a history as rich and 
varied as the jewellery that has been produced. 
 
In Italy I encountered a healthy and vibrant educational environment. I did not focus on the 
education as making a visit to every school or making a study specifically on the education of 
goldsmithing would warrant research of its own. However, the intrinsic link between craft and 
education meant that I encountered several educational schools and teaching environments that 
supported the Italian goldsmithing industry. 
 
In Rome I visited the small but important school the Acceademia delle Arti Orafe and the 
Università e Nobil Collegio degli Orefici where I met Corrado di Giacomo the Console 
Camerlengo of the organisation who arrange apprentices and training. Here the focus is on core 
goldsmithing knowledge and technical training. This includes wax carving, casting and diamond 
mounting and setting with specialisms in engraving, coin making and medal modelling. There is 
also a large focus on technical and life drawing, reinforcing the importance of this as an essential 
foundation in the development of technical skills. 
 
In Florence I visited Alchimia where I was also able to visit the new studios they have built 
specifically for their Masters course, shown in the image below. It is an ambitious and vibrant 
school, encouraging and supporting the students to carry out sophisticated research through 
their personal practice, but balanced with advanced technical training. This often results in 
students who are capable of generating a mature enquiry into their own work but also with 
sufficient technical skill to reinforce and realise these personal themes.  
 

 
 
 

Interior view – Alchimia masters degree studios - Florence 
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I visited Officine Nora, a jewellery workshop started by Margherita de Martino Norante an 
alumni of Alchimia. I visited with Kellie Riggs who also writes for the contemporary jewellery 
magazine Current Obsession, highlighting the possibility for the mediums capacity for both 
technical and practical achievement and critical and curatorial investigation. These are two 
aspects of contemporary goldsmithing that support and strengthen each other. The image below 
shows an area in the workshop with benches for individual goldsmiths to work.  
 

 
 
 

Interior view - Officine Nora Jewellery workshop - Florence 
 
Padua has been of great importance regarding scientific research as well as of significant artistic 
development. The quality of the scientific and artistic disciplines promotes the interweaving 
and overlapping of these practices which seemed to highlight the similarities and complimentary 
attributes between the artistic and scientific orders. It can be seen in the goldsmiths work with 
links to optical art and geometry but also their intrinsic connection to the materials used, 
channelling this with a sensitivity and poetry that is typical of the Padua school.  
 
The Liceo Artistico Pietro Silvetico in Padua is an educational institution intrinsically connected 
with the city’s artistic traditions. The school has maintained a tradition of teaching refined 
artistic discipline, paralleled with a rich and thoughtful enquiry into the creative practice. 
Fortunately at the time I was in Padua, there was an exhibition in the Galleria Civica Cavour of 
photographs of the school and archive taken by Francesco Pinton, the son of the great goldsmith 
and teacher Mario Pinton (1919-2008).  
 
Whilst I was visiting on my Churchill Fellowhip I was fortunate to see an exhibition of Karl 
Fritz, Robert Baines and Gerd Rothmann on display in the Oratorio di San Rocco presented in 
the image on the following page. Often goldsmiths from Padua are represented and celebrated 
there too, such as the exhibition of Stefano Marchetti in 2016, shown in the lower image on the 
following page. 
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Gerd Rothmann Brooches - Karl Fritz, Robert Baines and Gerd Rothmann exhibition in Oratorio di San 
Rocco  -Padua 

 

 
 
 

Stefano Marchetti exhibition in Oratorio di San Rocco – Padua – 2016 
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Throughout the Churchill Fellowship I visited Stefano Marchetti, Giampaolo Babetto and 
Francesco Pavan who all studied and taught at the Liceo Artistico Pietro Silvetico at different 
times. I was also introduced to Nicola Sturm who also studied there and spoke highly of the 
technical skills he acquired, but also of the chemical and metallurgical tutoring which 
complimented the practical goldsmithing. Nicola Sturm has now established a workshop in 
Padua with benches and tools, the image below showing a detail of the space, including an 
induction heater made by Stefano Marchetti and Nicola Sturm for melting small amount of high 
melting point, precious metals such as platinum and palladium. It is a healthy environment for a 
group of people to work and research. 
 
 

 
 
 

Interior view – Nicola Sturm Jewellery workshop – Padua 
 

 
I found visiting these schools extremely encouraging and it often led me to reflect on the 
teaching I give and the environments I work in. The structure of the education and the 
importance of core skills was emphasised everywhere, but the exposure the students had to 
work of exceptional quality was also highlighted.   
 
Every goldsmith I visited emphasized the importance of education, learning the technical skills 
necessary to fulfil artistic vision as well as providing the support to nurture and refine the 
personal creative ambition. They also demonstrated respect for the training and education they 
received, speaking highly of the institutions they trained in and the people who taught them. 
There was also an emphasis on the importance of education outside of a formal environment, to 
allow opportunities for individual interests to be explored after studying in order to keep a 
broad and receptive mind to the trends and changes in contemporary goldsmithing and 
jewellery. This has been encouraging for me to see the wealth of opportunities to learn about 
goldsmithing, but also the avenues and opportunities available to the practicing goldsmith. 
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Contemporary 
 
 
As a gold and silversmith working today it was an invaluable opportunity to visit Goldsmiths 
using the medium for their own artistic and personal expression. These visits were important to 
engage with the disciplines wide reaching impact as well as witnessing the respect and 
importance for the tradition and quality of Italian goldsmithing, ancient and modern, that these 
goldsmiths demonstrate. 
 
 
Jacqueline Ryan  
 
 
I was able to meet and talk to the goldsmith Jacqueline Ryan who lives and works in Todi 
although trained in England in Farnham and at the Royal College of Art in London. She is an 
extraordinary goldsmith and the delicate scale of her work is supported by the sensitivity and 
precision in her making process. Her work is a product of her own creative exploration, often 
utilising natural forms, but meticulously considered. Initially she uses drawing, painting and 
modelling in to explore themes expanding on her influences and artistic visions before being 
worked into pieces of jewellery as shown in the image below. 
 
 
 

 
 

Examples of Jacqueline Ryan’s work – shown in her workshop and gallery – ‘ab ovo’- Todi 
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It was a pleasure to be able to discuss with her the details of her work and gain insights into her 
practice and the surrounding dynamics involved in being an independent artist goldsmith in 
Italy. It was a wonderful chance to observe her workshop and space where she thinks and 
works, seeing her models, drawings and experiments. Her work is often made up of multiple 
parts but the quality of each part, regularly bordering on the microscopic, is individual. Each 
element is respectfully made and carefully considered before being brought together to create 
her beautiful work.  
 
The way each individual element in a piece is joined together also creates a movement when 
worn that taps into a primal and ancient joy perhaps present when people first found pleasure in 
wearing jewellery. It is a great example of work that resonates with the qualities of ancient 
work whilst still engaging with her own aesthetic style. It is a link that is in line with the 
technical achievements the ancient goldsmiths were respected for but channelled and filtered 
through her own artistic vision and personal sensibilities.  
 
It was a pleasure to be able to handle the jewellery whist discussing these observations, to learn 
more about her respect for goldsmithing traditions as well as her practical experience within 
her goldsmithing practice, all of which I was very grateful for and are precious experiences to 
draw into my own practice.  
 
 
Giovanni Corvaja  
 
 
I visited Giovanni Corvaja who also works and lives in Todi. He is a very well respected 
goldsmith trained in Padua at the Pietro Selvatico Art Acadamy with Francesco Pavan, later 
with Paolo Maurizio and also at the Royal College of Art in London. He is continually 
researching, experimenting and practicing in order to find new ways to work and to explore 
the qualities of gold and beauty. The image on the following page shows some examples of his 
work, ranging from early pieces through to work made this year. There are two pieces in the 
bottom right of the image below which are my own work, which I brought to show the 
jewellers I visited in order to get some advice and ideas which led to extremely helpful 
observations and suggestions.  
 
The superb quality of his work is deeply connected to his meticulous and disciplined working 
process, but the works beauty is presented alongside its technical virtuosity. This corresponds 
directly with ancient work, the technical skill is undoubtedly virtuosic, but when it is 
appreciated as one of many facets that complete a piece, it becomes a complimentary part of the 
jewel, not purely its defining factor.  
 
It was deeply insightful to discuss the ancient work I had been looking at over the Churchill 
Fellowship with him, to admire the ancient achievements whilst also the potential for drawing 
on these techniques to find new outcomes. His own research into granulation led him to make 
work that drew on the techniques rather than attempting to recreate ancient works. A desire to 
find a precise method of joining gold wires that satisfies his aesthetic and technical precision led 
him to draw on scientific disciplines normally outside the jewellery making tradition. It is 
testament to his virtuosity that he is able to guide these techniques inline with his own 
goldsmithing skills, expanding with deepest respect on the rich and skilled goldsmithng 
knowledge of the past. 
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Examples of Giovanni Corvaja’s work – In his workshop - Todi 
 
 
Being able to visit Giovanni Corvaja in his workshop was a pleasure and a privilege. We were 
able to discuss aspects of his work that at times were very technical, and at others extremely 
poetic, but the combination of these themes was fluid and seamless resulting in a unique artistic 
vision. Giovanni also teaches in his workshop, having benches set up for the teaching of 
goldsmithing skills. I have included in the following pages images of Giovanni’s workshop, the 
space where he works and teaches. Visiting it demonstrated the importance of the quality of 
environment and tools in order to be creating work of such precision and refinement, 
demonstrating a care and quality that flows throughout his entire artistic practice.  I have 
previously studied on a Masterclass with him, which was an opportunity to focus and refine my 
skills in this environment that has been engineered for advanced and skilled training and 
research. This was a great privilege. Giovanni is uncompromising and ambitious, whilst being 
generous and sensitive, creating work that celebrates and exemplifies the beauty and eternally 
creative possibilities of gold. 
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Interior view – Giovanni Corvaja’s Jewellery workshop - Todi 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Interior view – Benches for students - Giovanni Corvaja’s Jewellery workshop - Todi 
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Interior view – Giovanni Corvaja’s Jewellery workshop - Todi 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Interior view – Giovanni Corvaja’s Jewellery workshop – Todi 
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Stefano Marchetti 
 
 
Stefano Marchetti makes work that celebrates technological exploration and thoughtful, 
personal themes whilst still being deeply rooted in the goldsmithing tradition. Visiting Stefano 
Marchetti in Padua and talking with him about his work meant I learned more about his 
jewellery but also his surrounding practice, witnessing his concern with the future of the craft. 
We spoke about how the scene has evolved and continues to evolve, discussing examples from 
his experience exhibiting and working with galleries as well as his time teaching that has had an 
impact on his experience as a goldsmith.  
 
We also visited the workshop run by Nicola Sturm where they both are undertaking research 
with palladium and other alloys, building an induction melting device in order to melt small 
amounts of metals, researching the possibilities for these metals in their work. It was a pleasure 
to be able to see the experiments they are doing, harnessing other technology and tapping into 
other sources of knowledge in order to use this to explore alternative avenues for their work.  
 
Being able to refer to the Etruscan jewellery I had seen whilst in Italy was also of great interest, 
some of the pieces I had seen were familiar to him and he was able to comment on their quality 
with great insight. I have often thought Stefano Marchetti’s work has a great connection to 
ancient work, resonating in the feeling and quality of the material rather than utilising any 
specific technical or aesthetic motifs. He is also a great understanding of working with thin gold 
and every time I see or handle his work it strikes me the delicacy and sensitivity that the thin 
metal has whilst still maintaining a presence, a sensation I always get with looking at Etruscan 
work. It doesn’t strike me as unusual that the metal is so thin, its thinness is not out of place at 
all, but makes total sense within the works context."
 
Stefano Marchetti has been a generous and influential figure for many goldsmiths, but certainly 
he has encouraged and supported me and my work. I have been researching various mixed 
metal techniques and his work with micromosaics in metal has been a constant source of 
interest to me, learning from his ambition, precision but also ability to fill a technique with 
personality and excitement, making extremely personal and ambitious work. As well as his 
work, his attitudes and deep surrounding knowledge and interests continue to impress me. It 
was a pleasure to be introduced to his friends and colleagues whilst visiting Padua as well as 
viewing his work whose rich, material and technological background come together in work 
that is autonomous, visionary and beautiful.  
 
The pieces in the images on the following page are recent work Stefano Marchetti made 
investigating techniques with laminating Gold, Silver and Palladium to create thin sheets made 
up of these metals. His aim was to ‘draw’ with the metal, creating fine delicate lines like 
drawings. He spoke of some tests which made lines so fine they could barely be seen which 
technically were very impressive, but as a piece of jewellery, not as successful, so he adjusted 
the technique to make the most of the medium he is working in. For me this clearly 
demonstrated the application of a technique to achieve an aim, understanding what will be best 
for his work, rather than purely a demonstration of technical achievement.  
 
Using these techniques to develop his own vision is a great example of how goldsmithing can be 
a medium for rich personal expression whilst still being firmly rooted in its position as 
jewelery, still wearable and beautiful. This is something I hope to continue generating in my 
own work and to communicate with others as a satisfying and creative process.  
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Examples of Stefano Marchetti’s Work – photo taken in Nicola Sturm’s Workshop - Padova 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Examples of Stefano Marchetti’s Work – photo taken in Nicola Sturm’s Workshop - Padua 
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Giampaolo Babetto 
 
 
Giampaolo Babetto is an internationally respected goldsmith based in the Arquà Petrarca in the 
lush mountains near Padua. I visited him in his beautiful workshop and home where I had the 
privilege to view a great deal of his jewellery as well as seeing his studio and workshops. His 
research and work in other disciplines has led him to making furniture, silverware and sculpture 
as well as his jewellery, with some silver door handles and glass sculptures standing out to me 
on my visit. Visiting him highlighted the importance of drawing and painting in his work, as an 
essential process in the refinement and articulation of a certain artistic impulse or idea.  
 
Being able to handle his work, ask questions about the technique but also the ideas and 
inspirations behind the work, as well as future ideas he has had was an inspiring experience.  
It was valuable to be able to discuss specific pieces I had seen of his work or exhibitions I had 
seen such as his retrospective at the Die Neue Sammlung in Munich in 2009 and his beautiful 
exhibition of work inspired by the collection of the Diocesian Museum in Padua in 2013, both 
of which were formative moments in my goldsmithing training. In a gentle yet considered and 
disciplined way, Giampaolo Babetto highlighted the possibility for a wide range of projects that 
a goldsmith can apply a trained and artistic mind to. By channelling these skills into other 
avenues and mediums of creative expression, he demonstrates the huge potential of work 
available to the goldsmith.   
 
The importance of core artistic training has been repeatedly identified in the Churchill 
Fellowship. The disciplined training in drawing and modelling to improve the ability to look 
carefully and critically, as well as tuning the hands to work in harmony with the eye and mind 
was confirmed again by visiting Giampaolo Babetto. He has a phenomenally acute sense of 
proportion and scale alongside a sensitivity to material that whilst I am sure has origins in his 
training, it is the direction of this training and technical knowledge into his own work that is so 
impressive.  
 
I had the chance to show Giampaolo Babetto some of my own work and talk to him about 
projects I was working on and gain an observation that was both artistic and practical. Jewellery 
has to function, its wearability being an important part of its requirement and he showed me 
ideas and examples in his own work where this has been resolved in a creative and functional 
way whilst still being incorporated seamlessly into the aesthetic of the piece. This helped with 
my own pieces and highlighted the subtle delicacy and refinement that is often disguised by a 
simple and clean aesthetic in Giampaolo Babetto’s work.  
 
Visiting Giampaolo Babetto was typical of the warm generosity of experienced goldsmiths that I 
was to regularly encounter on my Churchill Fellowship. His work has been extremely 
important for me and it was an opportunity to discuss details of his work, learn about his 
experiences across a long career in contemporary jewellery and engage with his enquiring and 
generous attitude towards the craft. 
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Francesco Pavan 
 
 
I was able to make two visits to see Francesco Pavan in his workshop in Padua.  I First visited 
with Stefano Marchetti which was a wonderful chance to discuss his work fluently with Stefano 
translating and bringing alive the dialogue and experience of his friendship with Francesco 
Pavan. It was an honour to see his work from the last fifty years, and talk about his experiences 
as a goldsmith as well as teaching at the Liceo Artistico Pietro Silvetico. I also was able to ask 
him about his work in his workshop, his tool making and his remarkably intelligent making 
processes, evident in his extremely sophisticated jewellery. 
 
The evidence of the work applied to the metal, the understanding and intelligence behind the 
works construction as well as its final aesthetic appearance are constants in Pavans work. He is 
finding new and inventive ways to work metal whilst maintaining roots in the goldsmithing 
tradition. They are pieces of jewellery in every sense, wearable and beautiful and clearly a 
product of someone following a continually developing internal vision.  
 
The images below show examples of his pieces, and despite the different techniques or methods 
applied, there Is a constant feeling throughout the work and a theme of exploration and 
investigation. I have also included images of his beautiful workshop in Padua with examples of 
his tools and experiments throughout the room, a space dedicated for researching and making 
jewellery.  
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Examples of Francesco Pavan’s Work in his workshop – Padova 
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Interior view Francesco Pavan’s workshop – Padua 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Interior view Francesco Pavan’s workshop – Padua 



! %'"

 
 
 

Brooch – view of fastening – Francescoa Pavan  
 
 
 

 
 
 

Brooch – Francesco Pavan – along with some drawings that we used to help communication.  
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The second visit was on the last day I was in Italy on the Churchill Fellowship and I went to 
Francesco Pavans workshop to view his work that had recently arrived back from an exhibition 
of his along side the Swedish jeweller Tore Svensson in Galerie Handwerk In Munich.  
 
Some of his recent work explores the metals capacity to be modelled whilst still pursuing the 
core, timeless forms central to his work. These are balanced with a poetic working of the 
material, creating a genuinely warm and sensitive presence, transcending the techniques applied 
to the metal. This highlights the timeless qualities of the ancient gold I have had the pleasure to 
study and demonstrates its influence, however subtle through to goldsmiths today. Reminding 
me of the Etruscan jewellery I have seen, especially the capacity for three dimensional 
modelling for example in the Bulla pendants in the Vatican, these pieces seem to celebrate a 
sincere joy for creating work in a sculptural but personal space displaying an artistic vision with 
a lifetime of skill supporting it.  
 
The following two images clearly display this, the Gold brooch exhibited in an exhibition as a 
homage to the late goldsmith Manfred Bischoff. The image on the following page has a silver 
sheet extending into a rectangular shape. Both these works were incredible to handle, the gold 
and silver sheet being exceptionally thin, but beyond the masterful ability to manipulate the 
gold, they have again used the technique to beautifully achieve a personal aim. This is of great 
importance to my own practice and aside from any aesthetic or technical inspiration, it is this 
delicacy and sensitivity to the material, developed over a lifetime of working that was a 
constant in his work and which deeply resonated with me.  
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

Brooch – tribute to Manfred Bischoff – Francesco Pavan  
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Silver test piece – Francesco Pavan 
 
 
Looking closely at work of this quality as well as talking to such an exceptional goldsmith, 
whose knowledge and experience was shared generously and compassionately was a very 
important occasion in the fellowship. Francesco Pavan is a master craftsman, engaged and 
committed to his work and it was a pleasure to witness the importance and influence he has had 
in Padua and worldwide. 
 
 
Contemporary  - Conclusion 
 
 
Meeting this range of goldsmiths has been an incomparably valuable part of the Churchill 
Fellowship. They are exceptional and are making work of rare quality, drawing on ancient 
Italian tradition but making individual and engaging work. This reinforces the relevance of 
jewellery as a medium for contemporary personal expression and also of deep historical and 
artistic value. 
 
The core goldsmithing training, including drawing, design and modelling have been clear 
throughout the trip, not simply as technical achievements, but exercises to give a foundation 
knowledge of hand skills and observational expertise. Drawing on this I aim to continue to learn 
and promote goldsmithing technological knowledge but also to embrace the creative and 
receptive attitudes to goldsmithing that these Goldsmiths demonstrate. Their dedication to 
their craft, tempered with a poetic and resonant love for material quality and personality, is a 
rich and generous attitude that I hope can be promoted and experienced. 
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Conclusion 
 
 
This Churchill Fellowship has been an incredible opportunity to learn about Italian jewellery 
and its extensive history. By examining the Etruscan Jewellery and the ongoing goldsmithing 
developments in the surrounding culture and environments, I have been able to examine the 
work in depth and found it to be a rich source of artistic, scientific and historical inspiration. 
The work has imbedded in it an ancient history and yet continues to present enthusiastic and 
exceptionally contemporary work, clearly demonstrating jewellery’s capacity to be a craft that 
channels a multi faceted education into work that celebrates the personality and virtuosity of a 
creative and enquiring practitioner. The Italian goldsmiths who have made the work I have seen 
and the cultures that have supported them in their crafts have demonstrated clear respect and 
knowledge of the goldsmithing medium and this is something I wish to draw on in my own 
work and to continue to investigate.  
 
I have identified further opportunities that I could only have been presented with by the travel I 
have done and by meeting the people I have met. There are more Etruscan jewellery and 
historical sites I could visit, as well as many more galleries, schools and goldsmiths I could make 
contact with. This is an invaluable and unique beginning of a project which will grow and 
flourish, continuing the dialogue with the goldsmiths I have met as well as nurturing the skills I 
have been shown in my own work and with others in the UK 
 

Since Returning 
 
 
 

 
 
Me viewing Etruscan Jewellery in the Mayer collection with Gina Muskett – Photo by Chrissy Partheni 
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Etruscan jewellery at the Liverpool World Museum  
 
In August 2018 I visited the Liverpool World Museum to see and handle examples of their 
Etruscan gold jewellery with Dr Gina Muskett, Dr Chrissy Partheni and Barbera Rowan, shown 
in the images on the previous page. 
 
Barker Etruscan Lecture  
 
I was asked by Dr Judith Swaddling to give an hour long lecture at the British Museum in May 
2018 as part of the Barker Etruscan Lecture series titled ‘Etruscan goldwork through the eyes 
of a practicing goldsmith’. This was based on the findings of the Churchill Fellowship alongside 
the analysis of work in the British Museum Collection. 
 
Masterclass at Bishopsland Educational Trust  
 
In May 2018, I was invited to teach a Masterclass on the production of gold alloys and their use 
in wire at Bishopsland Educational Trust in Reading. This was generously funded by the 
Worshipful Company of Gold and Silver Wyre Drawers.  
 
 

Dissemination 
 
I have presented below proposals for dissemination of the information based on my 
observations and experiences in Italy, as well as foreseen methods of building on and 
developing this in the future.  
 
Practical and academic dialogue  
 
Generate a dialogue with goldsmiths and academic/ historical institutions in both the UK and in 
Italy. Building on the enthusiasm and appreciation for ancient goldsmithing techniques and the 
methods used to make Etruscan work.  
 
Ancient goldsmithing skills   
 
Creating opportunities for ancient techniques and methods to be explored. This can be 
achieved independently, as groups or alongside institutions and implicated by observing ancient 
work as well as trying ancient techniques. Working with goldsmiths to see how these 
techniques can have relevance and impact today. 
 
Teaching  
  
Disseminate as freely as possible any information that would benefit the training and 
progression of gold and silversmiths. Encourage the promotion of quality, in education, in 
technical ability and in the exploration of personal expression. 
 
Technical links   
 
Presenting the skills and technical processes in a way that can be accessed and explored. Making 
this exchange in person, through visiting and teaching, in order to exchange ideas through hand 
skills rather than solely through image and document sharing.  
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Ancient goldsmithing in other cultures  
 
Creating contacts with other goldsmiths researching goldwork in other ancient cultures and 
civilisations. Making the research into Etruscan gold work available in order to generate 
comparative studies into other ancient gold work and cultures.  
 
Institutional Enthusiasm  
 
To continue and promote the ongoing enthusiasm and support demonstrated by institutions in 
the UK for goldsmithing skills. To encourage craftspeople to explore their work in as wide a 
range as possible in order to enrich and stimulate their personal projects as well as the 
surrounding industry, highlighting the importance and relevance of goldsmithing as a craft to be 
proud of. 
 
 

Personal impact 
 
I aim to instigate personal research on some of the goldsmithing techniques I was introduced to, 
both ancient and contemporary, in order to further expand my practice and work. By doing this 
I hope to gain a richer understanding of the processes involved which also will impact on the 
teaching work that I do, creating further opportunities to expand and teach these elements of 
the goldsmithing work to students.  
 
I aim to maintain contact with all the goldsmiths I visited, to make sure this communication is 
built upon so relevant information can continue to be exchanged. I also hope to revisit Italy to 
explore the Etruscan places I was unable to reach or unaware of prior this Churchill Fellowship 
and to continue learning from and looking at the work of the modern and contemporary 
jewellers I visited.  
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